
 

 
 

  

 
Donald James Strong, Professor Emeritus of the 

Department of Psychology, Passed Away 
February 17, 2013 

We have just been informed that Donald J. Strong, Professor Emeritus of the 
Department of Psychology, passed away February 17, 2013 in Fremont, California. 
He began his career at CSU, Hayward (East Bay) in 1963 and was appointed 
Director of the Counseling Center as part of his duties. He retired from the faculty in 
1989 and participated in the Faculty Early Retirement Program until 1994. 

The following was provided by Dr. Strong’s family.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Donald J. Strong 
December 11, 1928 – February 17, 2013 

Donald James Strong, a faculty member at Cal State University, Hayward, died 
February 17, 2013 in Fremont, CA.  He was 84. 

Born December 11, 1928, in Franklinville, New York, Dr. Strong received his B.A. 
from Houghton College, New York, M.A. from the University of Michigan, and Ph.D. 
from the University of Denver.  He was a faculty member for 30 years in the California 
State University system, first at San Francisco and then at Hayward, where he was 
founding director of the Counseling Center.  In 1986 he received a Meritorious 
Performance Faculty award.  He retired as Professor Emeritus of Psychology in 
1989. 

A licensed psychologist, he was co-founder of the Alameda County Psychological 
Association, serving as its president in 1978.  He received a Distinguished Service 
Award from the organization in 1979.  He was also one of the original lifetime 
members of the American Counseling Association. 

Dr. Strong was a pioneer in the application of biofeedback with superior athletes 
through the use of the “fine tuning model” which he developed.  He worked with 
Olympic level athletes in the area of sports medicine and served as consultant to the 
Olympic Development Committee for Women’s Track and Field and Synchronized 
Swimming for 12 years.  He was a member of the National Association of Sports 
Psychologists. 

  



A veteran of the Korean War, he was a First Lieutenant in the Air Force Medical 
Service Corps.  As a youth he was an avid basketball player, lettering in the sport 
both in high school and in college.  In later years he was also a member of the 
National Train Collectors Association 


